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 Abstract:  

Functional communication is a critical skill used in school and students with special needs often have 

difficulties performing compared to their peers. The School Function Assessment (SFA) is able to 

contextually measure the performance of functional skill in special needs students and compare them 

between their peers within the Special Education Integration Program (SEIP) classes using the norm-

referenced criterion scores. 63 special needs students of eight different disabilities between ages seven 

to nine years old were assessed by their teachers in this research using the SFA (Part III) to investigate 

the relationship between age, gender and diagnosis with overall activity performance and performance 

in functional communication. The findings discovered that special needs students perform generally 

poorly across all components of SFA (Part III) and specifically in functional communication. There are 

no significant differences between gender (p=1.000) and ages (p = 0.095) with functional 

communication. There is also no significant differences were found between activity performance in 

functional communication and diagnosis (p=0.075). This research will increase understanding about the 

functional skill skills of special needs students of different age, gender and diagnosis and enable 

educators and therapists alike to plan effective interventions for the students. 
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1.  INTRODUCTION 

In this new era of science and technology, education is 
important for all people including those with disabilities. 
Education plays a huge role in a person’s life such as 
individual development and nation building [1]. Education 
involves academic, non-academic and educational activities. 
School is one of the essential places where the educational 
process can be accomplished. In schools, students’ abilities 
are measured through their school performance which an 
issue that deeply concerns students, parents, teachers and 
authorities in Malaysia and other countries. School 
performance is described as the results shown by the 
students of what they have learned and usually measured 
through school grades [2]. However, children with disability 
are acknowledged to encounter hurdles in school compared 
to peers despite their phenotype disability [3]. On the other 
hand, school performance also can be measured through 
activity performance at school. Activity performance can be 
described as the student’s ability to initiate and achieve 
specific functional school-related activities that are classified 
by the general task area [4]. 

School functions will give a significant impact on students’ 
successes and difficulties [5]. School activity limitations and 
less participation by students with special needs than by their 
typically developing peers is commonly reported [6]. 
Similarly, students with disabilities often have difficulty 
meeting performance expectations in school because 
physical, cognitive, or social impairments affect their ability 
to participate actively in classroom learning activities, 

express their knowledge clearly, and to interact with their 
peers [7]. 

From a human right perspective, education is an intrinsic 
right which possessed by every individual regardless of their 
status and background [1]. Children with special needs have 
the right for quality education which involves not only 
academic subjects but also skills development that can help 
them survive in the challenging ‘real world’ in the future [8]. 
In fact, special education concern with any necessary 
services or approach for children with various forms of 
disabilities and also concern with the learning of gifted 
children and other marginalized children [1]. Besides, the 
main aim of special education integrated program is to 
ensure that students with special needs can learn in the least 
restrictive environment and also be able to develop their 
social and communication skills effectively [8]. 

The effective communication increases the effectiveness of 
students’ performance [9]. This stressed the importance of 
communication in the educational process. Communication 
education helps to develop the ability to communicate with 
an array of different types of people in different situations 
including peers, parents and teachers [10]. Next, 
communication as a key to successful collaboration in all 
educational environments. In addition, according to [11], a 
robust and comprehensive communication system provides 
students with the ability to convey a rich range of 
communicative functions, promoting academic and social 
inclusion across their school day. Moreover, a transactional 
process of ongoing verbal and nonverbal behaviors from a 
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minimum of two people is known as communication [12], 
where one person responding accordingly after another 
person initiating the communication [13]. Communication 
enhances the quality of classroom instruction and is key to 
successful collaboration in educational environments [14]. 
The main focus of this study is to determine the performance 
of functional commination among special education at 
school. 

 

2.  MATERIALS AND METHODS 

2.1 Participant sampling 

A mixed-method sampling was conducted where 

random sampling was used for the schools within Petaling 

Perdana, Selangor and a convenience sampling was done 

within those schools to choose appropriate and suitable 

students for the study.  The criteria to be included in the 

study were primary school students with special needs aged 

between 7 to 9 years old and attend school at least 3 times a 

week. Teachers (who will be assessing the students) must be 

able to understand English and have at least three years’ 

experience in teaching special needs students. Participants 

who were excluded were special needs students with 

multiple disabilities other than learning disabilities (deaf and 

blind). 

 

2.2 Instruments 

2.2.1 Demographic questionnaire 

Information on the name, age, gender and specific disability 

of the sample being assessed is recorded. The assessor may 

provide extra information such as secondary health 

conditions, personal observations or notes from visiting 

community Occupational Therapists if deemed appropriate 

and reasonable. This questionnaire is in simple English to 

ease the process of answering. 

 

2.2.2 School Function Assessment (SFA) (Part III)  

 The School Function Assessment (SFA) is a criterion-based 

assessment that can be administered through observation and 

without active participation of the student. It is given in 

English and fully explained to the assessors prior to data 

collection to ensure the measure is understood. The 

measurement was chosen due to its ability to measure the 

school function of a special needs’ child in their school and 

have the results be comparable to a set norm provided [7]. 

SFA comprises three parts which are Part I: Participation, 

Part II: Task Support and Part III: Activity Performance. 

Only Part III of the assessment is used in this research as it 

focuses on rating the activity performance of the special 

needs’ child with or without assistance.  

There are two types of activity to observe and measure 

which are then further broken into specific tasks such as 

Travel, Maintaining and Changing Positions, Recreational 

Movement, Manipulation with Movement, Using Materials, 

Setup and Cleanup, Hygiene, Eating and Drinking, Clothing 

Management, Up/Down Stairs, Written Work, Computer and 

Equipment Use, Functional Communication, Memory and 

Understanding, Following Social Conventions, Compliance 

with Adult Directives and School Rules, Task 

Behavior/Completion, Positive Interaction, Behavior 

Regulation, Personal Care Awareness and Safety.  

The tasks Up/Down Stairs and Computer and Equipment 

Use were not included in the overall assessment for this 

research due to limitations and physical structures of the 

school buildings in which this research was carried out. 

Furthermore, this research will focus more specifically on 

the functional communication aspect of the assessment. 

 

2.3 Assessment of participants 

Special education teachers are to assess students 

within their class that fits the criteria of the study. The 

teachers only need to report on normal behavior of their 

students and rate them accordingly on the School Function 

Assessment Part III. As this does not require the students to 

follow any extra directions other than their usual in-class 

directives, it does not interrupt the school schedule in any 

way. Each teacher is required to sign a consent form prior to 

beginning the assessment to signify willingness to 

participate.  
 

2.6 Data analysis 

 The questionnaire will be analysed using Statistical 
Package for the Social Sciences (SPSS) version 25 in two 
stages. The first stage is using descriptive analysis for data 
such as demographic and scores from the questionnaire. The 
descriptive analysis of the demographic information and the 
total scores in the barriers questionnaires will be analysed by 
using mean (SD), or median (IQR: 25% - 75%) depends on 
the distribution of the data collection.  

As for the second stage, an inferential analysis that aimed to 
identify relationship and to determine whether to accept or 
reject the hypothesis of the study. The inferential analysis 
which is types of hypothesis testing depends on the 
distribution data and types of data obtained. If the data is 
normally distributed, parametric testing will be conducted 
such as the t-test or one-way ANOVA will be used to accept 
or reject the hypothesis. To determine associations between 
variables, a Pearson correlation coefficient if data is 
normally distributed or Spearman rho if data is abnormally 
distributed will be conducted. 

 
 

3.  RESULTS AND DISCUSSION 

3.1 Demographic variables 

The table 1 below shows the demographic data of the 
students such as gender, age and diagnosis. There were 39 
male and 24 female students. Next, the age ranged from 7 to 
9 years old. The mean age is 8.02 years old. Moreover, there 
are 27 students with autism spectrum disorder (ASD), 3 
students with attention deficit/hyperactivity disorder 
(ADHD), 8 students with Down syndrome (DS), 12 students 
with slow learner (SL), 3 students with cerebral palsy (CP), 5 
students with global developmental delay (GDD), 3 students 
with learning disabilities (LD) and 2 students with mental 
retardation (MR). 
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Table 1: The demographic data of the students. 

Gender 

 

Frequency Percentage (%) 

Male 39 61.9 

Female 24 

 

38.1 

Age Frequency Percentage (%) 

7 21 33.3 

8 20 

 

31.7 

9 22 

 

34.9 

Diagnosis Frequency Percentage (%) 

ASD 

 

27 42.9 

ADHD 3 
 

4.8 

DS 8 

 

12.7 

SL 12 19.0 

CP 3 4.8 

GDD 5 7.9 

LD 3 4.8 

MR 2 3.2 

 

3.2 The level of activity performance among special 
education students 

SFA divided activity performance into physical tasks and 
cognitive/behavioural tasks. The mean criterion scores of the 
students will be compared to the criterion cut-off scores for 
each specific functional task. The physical tasks including 
travel; maintaining and changing position; recreational 
movement; manipulation with movement; using materials; 
set up and clean up; eating and drinking; hygiene; clothing 
management; and written work. Moreover, the optional tasks 
such as up/downstairs; and computer and equipment use are 
will not be scored since the students not routinely required to 
perform the task. Besides, the cognitive/behavioural tasks 
including functional communication; memory and 
understanding; following social conventions; compliance 
with adult directives and school rules; task 
behaviour/completion; positive interaction; behaviour 
regulation; personal care awareness; and safety. 

Figure 1 shows the level of physical tasks performance of the 
students. Generally, the students achieved scores 
significantly below that of children their age in all tasks. 

This study shows the special education students achieved 
scores significantly below that of children their age in all 
physical tasks’ performance. The two highest mean criterion 
scores are maintained and changing position; and travel 
which more than 75.00. However, both tasks still below each 
criterion cut-off score which means the students’ 
performance are below of their typically developing peers. 
While, the four lowest mean criterion scores are written 
work, hygiene, using materials, and recreational movement 
which below 55.00. Other than that, the lower the gap 
different between mean criterion score and the criterion cut-
off score of a task shows better ability of students in 

performing that task and vice versa. The three lowest gaps 
different between mean criterion score and the criterion cut-
off score in physical tasks are travel; maintain and changing 
position; and manipulation with movement. Most students 
have better ability to perform those tasks. While, the three 
biggest gaps different between mean criterion score and the 
criterion cut-off score in physical tasks are eating and 
drinking; hygiene; and clothing management. Most students 
have lower ability to perform those tasks. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Figure 1: The level of physical tasks performance. 

Figure 2 shows the level of cognitive/behavioural tasks 
performance of the students. Generally, the students also 
achieved scores significantly below that of children their age 
in all tasks.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Figure 2: The level of cognitive/behavioural tasks 
performance. 

This study shows the special education students achieved 
scores significantly below that of children their age in all 
cognitive/behavioural tasks performance. The three highest 
mean criterion scores are memory and understanding; 
compliance with adult directives and school rules; and 
behaviour regulation which more than 50.00. However, both 
tasks still below each criterion cut-off score which means the 
students’ performance are below of their typically 
developing peers. While, the five lowest mean criterion 
scores are functional communication, following social 
conventions, task behaviour/completion, personal care 
awareness, and safety which below 47.00. Other than that, 
the lower the gap different between mean criterion score and 
the criterion cut-off score of a task shows better ability of 
students in performing that task and vice versa. The three 
lowest gaps different between mean criterion score and the 
criterion cut-off score in cognitive/behavioural tasks are 
memory and understanding; compliance with adult directives 
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and school rules; and behaviour regulation. Most students 
have better ability to perform those tasks. While, the three 
biggest gaps different between mean criterion score and the 
criterion cut-off score in cognitive/behavioural tasks are 
positive interaction; personal care awareness; and safety. 
Most students have lower ability to perform those tasks.  

Students with disabilities often have difficulty meeting 
performance expectations in school because physical, 
cognitive or social impairments affect their ability to 
participate actively in classroom learning activities, express 
their knowledge clearly, and to interact with their peers [7].  
School activity limitations and less participation by students 
with special needs than by their typically developing peers 
are commonly reported [6]. However, there is evidence by 
study which pointed out that children with struggle with 
aspects of adaptive functioning in the school setting [3]. As a 
result, students with DS were reported to demonstrate the 
greatest challenges with the following cognitive-behavioural 
activities such as following social convention, functional 
communication, compliance with adult directives and school 
rules, personal care awareness, task behaviour-completion, 
positive interaction, and safety [3]. Other than that, there is 
no collaboration network with the occupational therapist in 
hospital and lack of law enforcement in Malaysia resulted to 
indirect and formal occupational therapy in special education 
classes [15]. As one of occupational therapy domains is 
education and implements to develop functional tasks among 
special needs students.  

 

3.3 The level of functional communication performance 
among special education students 

Functional communication is one of a task in 
cognitive/behavioural tasks. The mean criterion scores of the 
students will be compared to the criterion cut-off scores for 
this specific functional task.  

Figure 3 shows the level of functional communication 
performance of the students. Generally, the students 
achieved scores significantly below that of children their age 
in this task. 

. The functional communication domain measures a 
student’s ability to communicate all types of information to 
peers and adults. Items include communicates yes/no, 
acceptance/refusal, or choice between two or more items; 
“hungry” or “thirsty”; “sick”, “hurt” or “help”; need for help 
with a functional (non-academic) task; first and last name; 
where something is located in classroom or school; short 
messages to another person; inquiries/requests for 
information; short messages from one person to another; 
basic safety information; describe an object well enough to 
enable correct identification; where he/she would go or what 
he/she would do if lost; and complex (3 steps) directions to 
others. However, this study shows the special education 
students achieved scores significantly below that of children 
their age in functional communication performance. The 
mean criterion scores for this task is 38.97. However, these 
tasks still below its criterion cut-off score of 91.00 which 
means the students’ performance are below of their typically 
developing peers. Other than that, the lower the gap different 
between mean criterion score and the criterion cut-off score 
of a task shows better ability of students in performing that 

task and vice versa. The gap different for this task is 52.03 
which more than half of the criterion cut-off score. This 
shows most students has lower ability in performing this task. 
Next, this study also shows 92.1% number of students failed 
in this task. There are 5 students passed with 58 students 
failed in functional communication task. 

 This finding shown there is a significant lower of functional 
communication performance among special education 
students [16]. Communication enhances the quality of 
classroom instruction and is key to successful collaboration 
in educational environments [14]. This statement is 
supported which improving communication skills allow 
children to take an active part in social settings and provide 
them with the tools necessary to engage in meaningful 
conversations [17]. Communication is often impaired in 
children with special needs [18]. It is supported that the 
child’s ability to interact and engage with their environment 
related to these communication difficulties [19]. Moreover, 
students having problems in verbal communication including 
in classroom instruction [20]. In the study stressed that 
symptoms of inattention and hyperactivity typically co-occur 
with poor communication skills and low level of literacy in 
children with ADHD [21]. Other than that, reinforces the 
importance of communication to enhance the organizational 
life [22]. In addition, classroom teachers can maintain 
communication skills on these children in natural and 
unstructured contexts as there is strong correlation exists 
between communication skills of children and the frequency 
of communication opportunities [23]. The teachers have to 
provide frequent communication opportunities for them in 
the classrooms in order to maintain their communication 
skills [13]. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Figure 3: The level of functional communication 
performance. 

 

3.4 The Association between functional communication 
performance with age 

The association between functional communication 
performance with age is analysed using Fisher’s Exact Test 
since three of the cell’s frequency are small. Those cells with 
an expected count of <5 is 50%. Moreover, the Fisher’s 
exact test used to determine if there are non-random 
associations between two categorical variables. The variables 
are criterion cut-off scores of the functional communication 
performance will be associated with the age of the students.  

Table 2 shows there was no significant association between 
the student’s functional communication performance and the 
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age (p=0.095). The proportion of pass student was highest 
among those with aged 9 years old, while most of the 
children assessed as being of fail in functional 
communication performance were from student aged 7 years 
old.  

The age range of the students in this study are 7 (n=21), 8 
(n=20), and 9 (n=22) years old. The mean age is 8.02 years 
old. This study shows there was no significant association 
between the student’s functional communication 
performance and the age (p=0.095). Next, the proportion of 
pass student was highest among those with aged 9 years old, 
while most of the children assessed as being of fail in 
functional communication performance were from student 
aged 7 years old. Moreover, this study shows only one 
student aged 8 years old (5.0%) and four students aged 9 
years old (18.2%) passed the functional communication task 
with criterion score above 91. Furthermore, all students aged 
7 years old (100.0%) and nineteen students aged 8 years old 
(95.0%) together with eighteen students aged 9 years old 
(81.8%) failed in this task. There was no significant 
association shown since the differences between functional 
communication performance and age are small.  

Table 2: Assessed functional communication performance by 
age. 

Age 

 

Functional communication performance 

Pass Fail Total 

7 0 (0.0%) 21 (100.0%) 21 (100.0%) 

8 1 (5.0%) 19 (95.0%) 20 (100.0%) 

9 4 (18.2%) 18 (92.1%) 22 (100.0%) 

Total 5 (7.9%) 58 (92.1%) 63 (100.0%) 

x2 = 4.313; p > 0.05 

 

The hypothesis stated there is an association between 
functional communication performance with age is rejected. 
Children learn best when communication is tailored to their 
specific developmental age, needs and interests [24]. It is not 
only developmental trends in children’s understanding of 
conversation as a means of communicating and legitimising 
knowledge but also as the progressive age groups able to 
understand, the level of conceptual difficulty is vital to each 
group which requiring more complex contents, contexts and 
forms [25]. During age of 7 through 10 years, children 
gradually develop into more independent and capable of 
exploring the world around them [24]. They are able using 
more sophisticated language, learn huge amount of new 
information and acquire new skills including literacy. 
Furthermore, children have different in abilities and needs at 
different ages are things to be considered when 
communicating with them. Thus, there are several principles 
that can be applied when communicating with children 
which are communication should be age-appropriate and 
child-friendly; address the child holistically; and be positive 
and strengths-based [24]. 

 

 

3.5 The difference between functional communication 

performance with gender 

 The difference between functional communication 
performance with gender is analysed using Fisher’s Exact 
Test since two of the cell’s frequency are small. Those cells 
with an expected count of <5 is 50%. Moreover, the Fisher’s 
exact test used to determine if there are non-random 
associations between two categorical variables. The variables 
are criterion cut-off scores of the functional communication 
performance will be associated with the gender of the 
students. 

Table 3 shows there was no significant difference between 
the student’s functional communication performance and the 
gender (p=1.000). The proportion of pass student was 
highest among female students (8.3%), while most of the 
children assessed as being of fail in functional 
communication performance were male students (92.3%).  

Table 3: Assessed functional communication performance by 
gender. 

Gender 

 

Functional communication performance 

Pass Fail Total 

Male 3 (7.7%) 36 (92.3%) 39 (100.0%) 

Female 2 (8.3%) 22 (91.7%) 24 (100.0%) 

Total 5 (7.9%) 58 (92.1%) 63 (100.0%) 

x2 = 0.008a; p > 0.05b 

a Pearson Chi Square Test 

b Fisher’s Exact Test 

 

The students in this study were male (n=39) and female 
(n=24). This study shows there was no significant difference 
between the student’s functional communication 
performance and the gender (p=1.000). Next, the proportion 
of pass student was highest among female students, while 
most of the children assessed as being of fail in functional 
communication performance were male students. Moreover, 
this study shows only two female students (8.3%) and three 
male students (7.7%) passed the functional communication 
task with criterion score above 91. Furthermore, twenty-two 
female students (91.7%) and thirty-six male students (8.3%) 
failed in this task. There was no significant difference shown 
since the differences between functional communication 
performance and gender are small.  

The hypothesis stated there is a significant difference 
between functional communication performance with gender 
is rejected. This finding conflicts with the previous research 
o which found that gender differences between the dyads 
emerged and it was shown that the different kinds of 
communication had different effects for the different genders 
[26].  The study done shows that girls generally use more 
positive forms of communications while boys use more 
controlling acts and engaged in more domineering exchanges 
than girls [27]. Moreover, boys’ conversations are 
characterised by greater independence, competitiveness and 
dominance whereas girls’ conversations are characterised by 
closeness, cooperation and interpersonal exchange [28]. In 
addition, mentioned that boys delay behind girls in the 
development of many communication features [29]. Other 
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than that, it is emphasize that the effect size of gender on 
children’s language largely depends on their age and the 
language aspects [29]. In contrary, a study mentioned that 
generally differences decrease with age [30]. However, 
“these differences are seldom statistically significant, but the 
careful observer cannot ignore the amazing consistency with 
which theses small differences appear in one investigation 
after another, each being conducted by the different 
experimenter, employing different techniques, different 
subjects, and sampling different geographical populations” 
[31]. Furthermore, a study confirmed the existence of gender 
differences but it is limited and often interact with a variety 
of factors such as age [32].  

3.6 The difference between functional communication 
performance with diagnosis 

The difference between functional communication 
performance with diagnosis is analysed using one-way 
ANOVA. Moreover, one-way ANOVA used to determine 
whether there are any statistically significant differences 
between the means of two or more independent groups. The 
criterion scores of the functional communication 
performance will be associated with the diagnosis of the 
students. The diagnosis including ASD, ADHD, DS, GDD, 
MR, SL, CP and LD.  

Table 4 shows there was no significant difference between 
the student’s functional communication performance and the 
diagnosis (p=0.075). Generally, all the diagnosis achieved 
scores significantly below that of children their age in this 
task. However, the three highest mean criterion scores are 
among SL, CP and ADHD, while the three lowest mean 
criterion scores are among GDD, DS and LD. Furthermore, 
ASD and MR in the middle between the highest and the 
lowest mean criterion score.  

 

Table 4: Assessed functional communication performance by 
diagnosis. 

Diagnosis n Mean (SD) F-stats 

(df) 

p-value 

ASD 27 35.2 (20.1) 1.98 (7) 0.075 

ADHD 3 42.0 (18.0)   

DS 8 26.1 (19.0)   

GDD 5 23.6 (26.5)   

MR 2 39.5 (21.9)   

SL 12 59.5 (25.9)   

CP 3 53.0 (41.1)   

LD 3 33.3 (57.7)   

 

The diagnosis of students in this study are ASD (n=27), 
ADHD (n=3), DS (n=8), GDD (n=5), MR (n=2), SL (n=12), 
CP (n=3) and LD (n=3). This study shows there was no 
significant difference between the student’s functional 
communication performance and the diagnosis (p=0.075). 
Generally, all the diagnosis achieved scores significantly 
below that of children their age in this task. Moreover, the 

two highest mean criterion scores are SL and CP which more 
than 52.0. However, both diagnoses still below criterion cut-
off score of 91 which means the students’ performance are 
below of their typically developing peers. Furthermore, the 
four lowest mean criterion scores are ASD, LD, DS and 
GDD which below 36.0. There was no significant difference 
shown since the differences between functional 
communication performance and diagnosis are small.  

The hypothesis stated there is a significant difference 
between functional communication performances with 
diagnosis is rejected. In this study, mean criterion scores of 
students with ASD is 35.2 (SD 20.1) which performance 
below of their typically developing peers. This finding was 
supported by previous which mentioned that children with 
ASD have limited communication skills as most of them 
having difficulty with communication and language as well 
as social interactions [33].  ASD is characterised by deficits 
in two core domains which are social communication and 
social interaction, restricted repetitive patterns of behaviour, 
interests and activities [34]. Next, mean criterion scores of 
students with LD is 33.3 (SD 75.7) which performance 
below of their typically developing peers. This finding is 
supported by a pointed out that children with SLD pose a 
real challenge when it comes to communication and have 
little or no speech [35]. Moreover, mean criterion scores of 
students with DS is 26.1 (SD 19.0) which performance 
below of their typically developing peers. This finding is 
supported mentioned that DS display a relative weakness in 
communication skills specifically in expressive language and 
grammar [36]. It is explained in their study that individuals 
with DS have a characteristic profile of language and 
communication strengths and difficulties which receptive 
language is typically stronger than expressive language [37]. 
Furthermore, a significant delay in two or more domains 
including gross or fine motor skills, cognition, speech or 
language, personal or social skills, or activities in daily 
living [38]. 

 

4.  CONCLUSION 

In a nutshell, education students showed poor 
performance in all activities assessed in SFA, which includes 
hygiene performance. No significant differences in 
functional communication performance were obtained 
among special education students with different age and 
gender. For diagnosis, result of significant difference was 
obtained between diagnosis pair of Down syndrome and 
slow learner, while no significant difference was obtained 
between other pair of diagnosis. 

Student’s poor performance in school functional task, 
including hygiene highlighted the possibility of students to 
have issue with their development. It also highlights the 
possibility of the children to have underlying problems with 
their body functions that limit their engagement in functional 
activity. The inability to do functional task might be related 
to physical problems and cognitive problems caused by the 
disorder/ impairment. Specific evaluations and interventions 
targeted specifically at the root cause of the problem should 
be implemented to help special education students to 
perform better in academic and function activities at school.. 
This highlights the importance of establishing a specific 
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individualized educational programme (IEP) that involves 
multi-disciplinary team at school which includes other 
profession such as occupational therapy, physiotherapy and 
speech therapy in order to cater the needs of special 
education students holistically.  
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